
 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Friday 12th April 2013 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan (Vice Chairman), Mr J P Smallwood,  Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts,  Mr R Williamson, Mr B Clapham, Mr D Gerrard, Miss D Scott, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk) and 33 Parishioners who signed the attendance list. Also Borough Councillor Mrs E A Nockolds.
APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans and Mrs T Banks.
CHAIRMAN’S INTRODUCTION: Mr Price opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance. The register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  Mr Price explained that South Wootton Parish Council has 15 members who meet on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which meets fortnightly. 
Mr Price asked the Councillors, the Clerk and Assistant Clerk to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that each Committee Chairman would then give a brief outline of their area of work during the past year and this would be followed by a question and answer session. Mr Price introduced Councillor Elizabeth Nockolds who said she would be happy to answer any questions after the meeting. All parishioners were invited to cheese and wine at the end of the meeting. 
ASSETS: Mr Narborough stood as Chairman of the Assets Committee and explained that the Parish Council is responsible for 109 Allotments situated along Grimston Road; He stated that all plots are fully let and are charged at £20 each per year.  Mr Narborough stated that since last year the waiting list of approximately 40 people has now been reduced to only 13 with priority being given to residents of South Wootton.
Mr Narborough said that £950 had been spent last year on Car Park improvements and £1,000 had been spent on tree surgery to make some trees on the back boundary safe.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding The Village Green and said that some pot holes in the road had been repaired and the dykes and drains had been cleared to allow the water to run freely. Comment was made that the improvements to the Lay-by at the Post Office had been of benefit to people using the facilities and services.
The Village Hall is also covered by the Assets Committee and Mr Narborough reported that currently there are 15 bookings per week and that the Hall is well booked for 2013 and into 2014. Mr Narborough confirmed that an additional 50 banquet style chairs had been purchased. 
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Mr Narborough commented that unfortunately £3,200 had been spent on roof repairs in the bar area of the Village Hall, it was said that when the roof was originally put on it had been defective. It was also said that work will be carried out to replace the flaking bricks on the gable ends of the Village Hall, it was hoped that this would be funded by way of a grant, however the application had been unsuccessful.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the Village Hall Car Park had also had money spent on the dips and drainage. 

A Parishioner enquired about the costs to hire the Village Hall, it was confirmed that the charges are published and available to read in the Notice boards and on the Website. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Tony Walker, the Village Hall Caretaker can also be contacted for additional information.
Mr Narborough finally commented regarding Wootton Park and stated that it has been run jointly with North Wootton Parish Council since 1982. He stated that the costs are shared between both Parish Councils on a pro rata basis (63% being paid by South Wootton Parish Council and 37% being paid by North Wootton Parish Council) Mr Narborough confirmed that the park is rented to the Football Club. It has also been used to host a Picnic on the Park event.

Mr Narborough stated that the Pavilion will have a new roof and he was pleased to report that a grant application had been successful to pay for the work. He explained that repairs to the Car park are in hand and will be paid for from the Wootton Park Association funds.

A Parishioner asked if any type of fund raising would take place on Wootton Park this year. Mr Narborough stated that an event may be held in June; however there would be no Picnic on the Park this year.
Mr Narborough asked if there were any other questions, there were none. 
FINANCE: Mr Jordan referred to the Summary of Accounts which had been circulated to Parishioners. He stated that the Finance Committee meets four times during the year to examine each quarter Accounts, looking at what has been spent and any one off costs. He said that the Borough Council collects the precept for the Parish Council via the Council Tax. 

Mr Jordan explained each of the columns on the Summary sheet, and went through each service and explained the expenditure and income received. Mr Jordan also explained the various transfers to be made to the various Fund Accounts; he informed that the Community Development Fund is used for Projects – such as Car Park repairs and a possible extension to the Cemetery. Mr Jordan explained that funds received by way of a Grant for the new Skate Park are also held within the funds.
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Mr Jordan also commented that £19,680 is held in the Lighting Fund, he said that in this new financial year the Parish Council is looking into the possibility of improving/ upgrading the footway lighting in the Parish. 

Mr Jordan stated that the £13,815 held under the Wootton Park Section 106 heading is funds given by the developer of the Blackthorn Road Estate for recreational facilities. It was confirmed that whilst most of the funds had been spent, approximately £13,000 had been retained for the funding of the Skate Park equipment and future maintenance costs.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the funds of the Council as at 28th March 2013 were £154,948, subject to Audit and VAT to be claimed back. He said that whilst the figure seems to be quite high, the Audit Commission wants to see a figure of 1.5x the Precept.
Opportunity was given to ask questions with regards to the budgets. Residents pointed out that the layout of the figures on the Summary Sheet were confusing, it was felt that columns for income and expenditure may be easier to understand. Mr Jordan explained that the Summaries provided are what are issued to the Internal Auditor and the Audit Commission. Mr Jordan stated that anyone who is interested can come to the Parish Office to inspect the Cashbook.
Mr Jordan said that the comments would be kept in mind and perhaps next year could be placed on a receipts and payments spreadsheet.

There were no other questions. 

POLICY: Mr Smallwood stated that the Policy Committee meets four times per year. He said that one role of the Policy Committee is to consider the Appraisals of its staff, the increase of salaries and issues raised. He confirmed that at present the Parish Council employs 8 members of staff.  Mr Smallwood stated that particular attention is given to Health and Safety Policies to ensure they are up to date. 

Mr Smallwood informed residents that the Policy Committee deals with other legislation which may affect the Parish. One of the most important things to come into force is the Localism Act. He said that it does not just affect Parish Councils but all Local Councils. Mr Smallwood stated that the Localism Act has now been in force for one year and at the next Policy Committee meeting the members will ensure that South Wootton is taking advantage of all the opportunities offered under the Localism Act.

Mr Smallwood said that the Localism Act impacts on the Local Development Framework. Mr Smallwood was pleased to state that he had recently carried out an assessment for South Wootton and North Wootton on the Historic Environment. He had also produced an Archaeological Report and a Landscape Evaluation. 
Mr Smallwood asked if there were any other questions, there were none. 
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PLANNING: In the absence of Mr Evans, the Chairman of the Planning Committee, Mr Price kindly read out his report. He explained that the Planning Authority for the area is the Borough Council and stated that they send Planning Applications to the Parish Council for consideration.

The Parish Council is a consultee and delegates its powers of comment to the Planning Committee. The Planning Committee consists of 8 Parish Councillors and also deals with Highways issues.

Planning Applications Last year the Planning Committee dealt with 35 Planning Applications from the Borough Council and the County Council.
Of these, the committee supported 29 applications and objected to four. There was one property outside the Parish Boundary and one application was withdrawn.

The Borough Council has currently granted 21 applications, refused one and one was withdrawn.

The County Council applications, for comment only, were for the National Grid and for Palm Paper.

Local Development Plan The Borough Council in its Core Strategy document has proposed two locations in South Wootton for housing development, one west of Hall Lane (800 properties) and the other near to Knights Hill behind Ullswater Avenue (750 properties). The Parish Council along with North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils has strongly opposed the level of development at both sites and would like to see a substantial reduction in the numbers by at least 50%. The Borough Council has the final decision on numbers and we expect their announcement early in the summer (possibly May). 

Neighbourhood Plan The Parish Council with the help of its residents has decided to produce a Neighbourhood Plan for South Wootton, which will reflect the wishes of the community with regard to any future developments in the village. A Project Group, consisting of 8 Parish Councillors and 8 village residents, the Parish Clerk and the Assistant Clerk has been set up to manage the process. We have already held three open sessions and delivered a questionnaire to all households in the village, in order to obtain residents views. We sent out 1780 questionnaires and received 484 completed forms, which represents a 27.2% return.
The data from the questionnaires will be analysed and the information used to prepare a draft document, which will be sent to every household in the village for comment and any corrections. When these have been returned, they will be incorporated into the document and a final draft will be sent to the Borough Council for them to arrange for an examination by an independent, authorised inspector. Once the inspector has approved the document, the Borough Council will return it to the Parish Council to arrange for a referendum to be held to obtain approval of the document by village residents. The costs for the inspection and the referendum will be covered by the Borough Council.
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To obtain acceptance of the Plan, at least a 51% majority of votes in favour is required. Assuming this is achieved, the Borough Council will then have to incorporate it into its own Local Plan so that any future developments for South Wootton will be defined by our Neighbourhood Plan.

Highways Mr Price said that the Planning Committee also deals with Highways matters such as pot holes in the road, overgrown hedges etc which are reported directly to the Highways department of the County Council for remedial action. 
The main concern remains the safety of all those using our roads and pedestrians going to local schools and services.  Last year a new zebra crossing was set up on Nursery Lane close to the junction with Common Lane to alleviate problems of crossing the road, particularly by children and parents going to and from the schools. 

A reduction in speed limit from 40mph to 30mph has been introduced between Green Lane and just beyond Hall Lane on the Grimston Road/Low Road/ Edward Benefer Way route through the village. 

The footpath across the Green has been made safer for pedestrians and the new lay-by opposite the Post Office/ has helped with parking. Although, the Parish Council is aware that this can still be a problem at peak times.

Finally, at our request, the County Council has added Church Lane/Hall Lane to its gritting routes, which has helped considerably during the winter weather.

QUESTIONS: Mr Price thanked the Chairmen of the Committees for their presentations and asked if there were any questions.

It was asked whether any Parish Councillors had had the chance to attend the Incinerator Enquiry. 

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council had reported on the matter. He confirmed that the Parish Council has done what it can by supporting the objections by writing to the Secretary of State. 

Mr Price confirmed that some members of the Parish Council had attended the Enquiry on occasions.

A question was asked regarding the Neighbourhood Plan Referendum. Mr Price confirmed that to obtain acceptance of the Neighbourhood Plan, at least a 51% majority of votes in favour is required. He stated that assuming this is achieved; the Borough Council will then have to incorporate it into its own Local Plan. Mr Price said that the Parish does have a design statement which in the past has been accepted by the Borough Council for material consideration. 
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Another resident enquired about the current situation regarding a Zebra Crossing on Castle Rising Road. Mr Price stated that the matter has not been forgotten and confirmed that the Parish Council will continue to lobby for it. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Parish Council is in contact with the County Council and it is still being pursued.
A question was asked regarding the reduction of speed limit at Grimston Road, it was felt that the reduction should have been extended right up to Sandy Lane. Mr Jordan explained that there has to be a certain meterage between limits. Comment was made that the 50mph section could be eliminated. It was generally felt that the whole road needs to be looked at.

Finally a question was asked regarding the possibility of improving/ upgrading the footway lighting in the Parish. It was asked if the reason was to stop light pollution.

Mr Jordan explained that this would be part of it. He said that information has only been obtained in the last few days. Mr Jordan confirmed that South Wootton Parish Council is the lighting authority for the Parish and stated that the Parish owns 264 lighting columns. It was confirmed that the matter had been raised as a result of a Norfolk County Council initiative, “Parish Partnerships” where the County Council would contribute 75% of the costs towards various projects such as replacing street lights. 

There were no other questions for the Parish Councillors.

CONCLUSION: Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the formal part of the evening at 7.55pm, inviting everyone to stay for cheese and wine which had been kindly arranged by Mrs Albinson.

Chairman







                         April 2014
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